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USE OF RESOURCES SCRUTINY PANEL,  
19th September 2012

PRESENT: Councillor Beacroft-Mitchell (Chair) 

Councillors Hall, Stout, Sweeney, Taylor, Wardhaugh, S Young
19 AVOIDING THE CALDERDALE ‘GRAPH OF DOOM’


Officers from all Directorates attended the meeting and gave presentations on the ‘Calderdale Graph of Doom’.   Officers had compiled a ‘Calderdale Graph of Doom’ based on the principles of the ‘Barnet Graph of Doom’  which charted  the predicted spending on adult social care and on children’s and family services over the next decade which showed that, without significant changes in the way these services were provided and/or increases in Councils’ funding, the increasing numbers it would be supporting meant that by 2022-23 it would be providing only social services, there being no money left for anything else.  

The Scrutiny Support Officer submitted the Executive Summary of the ‘Commission on the Future of Local Government’ for information.

The Head of Finance attended the meeting and addressed the Panel.  He advised that the Medium Term Financial Strategy (MTFS) was at the heart of the Council’s financial planning.  Whilst the Strategy covered a three year period, there had been significant financial changes with different funding streams and new responsibilities.  

By 2017/18 one third of the Council’s budget would be lost.

The Interim Chief Executive attended the meeting and addressed the Panel.  He advised that the ‘Graph of Doom’ should form a basis for discussion and the statutory services that the Council must provide must not be forgotten.  The Council had already made lots of changes to reduce costs such as efficiency gains and squeezed services.  Councils needed to introduce radical changes in the way they delivered services to meet the challenges arising from the reductions in government grants.  It was important that the Council changed its relationship with partner organisations and Calderdale residents to ensure that joint working maximized resources and residents were aware of the difficulties being faced by the Council.  It was essential that we speak up on Calderdale issues in the regional agenda to ensure our voice was heard.

Councillor T Swift, Leader of the Council and Councillor Battye, Deputy Leader of the Council attended the meeting and addressed the Panel.  They advised that the Council was facing budget pressures which were unsustainable.  It was important that the Council looked at how it spent the funding it had and also looked at the funding that other public bodies such as the police and the NHS received to maximise value for money.  Calderdale residents looked to the Council to take a leading role and it was important that it listened to people to ensure that services met their needs.

The Director, Adults Health and Social Care attended the meeting and addressed the Panel.  She advised that services needed to radically change to meet the challenge of reduced budgets.  People were living for longer and this was causing additional pressure for services.  The Directorate had looked at everything it did to find efficiencies.  It was important that future services kept vulnerable people safe and supported individuals in their local communities.  Preventative work was crucial.   A Strategic Review around the Health and Social Care economy was ongoing with the NHS and this would look at the money available and how we could make the best use of this through shared responsibilities.  

The Director, Communities attended the meeting and addressed the Panel.  He advised that the ‘Graph of Doom’ should be seen as an opportunity for the Council to make positive change.  It was important that the Council made radical changes to services to make the necessary savings.  In the future services would become digital by default causing a shift from face to face and telephone communications.  The Council would need to look at the part it played in Locality Working and look at new income generation.  It was inevitable that there would be some services which the Council could no longer provide.            

The Head of Service Family Support and Early Intervention and the Head of Service Commissioning and Partnerships attended the meeting and addressed the Panel.  They advised that families were key to their work. Working with families was an effective way of improving outcomes for children. Substantial resources were spent on children who were looked after by the Council and often the outcomes for these children were not positive. Early intervention and addressing issues when they were presented was a far more effective way of addressing problems that families were having.  There were some services provide by the Children and Young People Directorate which were not statutory services and it may be better to stop providing these services rather than to have a series of salami-slice style cuts.

The Head of Housing and Environment attended the meeting and addressed the Panel.  He advised that the Local Plan would be very important in helping to identify areas of land for housing development. Different types of housing such as extra care facilities could help reduce the demands for adult social care. The disabilities adaptations budget was very small but worth protecting, as a small investment could help someone stay in their own home for longer and have less need for social care.

Bonuses for bringing empty homes back into use were a potential source of income. A piece of work had been carried out this summer which had identified 200 such properties and this could earn us a bonus of over £1million a year for the next six years.  It was important that we worked across directorates and with partners. Whilst we were facing cuts of around 31%, some partners were not as badly affected and we should be discussing with them different ways of delivering services.

The Deputy Director of Public Health attended the meeting and addressed the Panel. He advised that issues around climate change should be factored into discussions, and gave an example of greatly increased oil prices in the future as a factor beyond our control but which would have a significant impact.

Issues arising from discussion included:

· The need to involve other Scrutiny Panels;

· Recognise the social value of services such as recycling centres beyond their prime purpose;

· The need to support volunteers;

· In future people may need to take on a greater responsibility for looking after their elderly parents and relatives, rather than relying on the state;

· Budget discussions at Scrutiny Panels needed to focus on the long term, as well as the immediate proposals;

· The situation in Calderdale was reflected elsewhere – in Wakefield the shape of the gap is similar, but the “crunch point” arrives in 2018;

· We need to find ways of avoiding silo-thinking and looking at cross- Council and beyond Council opportunities in Scrutiny Panels; and

· “Demand management” presents opportunities to establish a different relationship with Calderdale residents.

IT WAS AGREED that the Senior Scrutiny Support Officer be requested to submit a written report which summarises the discussions which took place at this meeting and that this report be submitted to the meeting of this Panel on 24th October 2012  which will decide any recommendations it wishes to make arising from this review.

